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Item to be considered by the GR-AB at its meeting on 17 June 2008
——————————————

1.
The committee met in Strasbourg on 16 and 17 April 2008.
2.
The list of participants appears in Appendix I.
3.
The Secretariat informed the committee members of the committee’s terms of reference and role. The committee members elected the Chair and Vice‑Chair of the CAHB:

Mr Kenneth JEAVONS was re-elected Chair and Mr Aloyzas VITKAUSKAS Vice‑Chair, both unanimously, for the duration of the 2008/2011 terms of reference.

4.
With regard to the development of the Council of Europe’s real estate, the committee took note of a statement by the Secretariat informing it of the foreseeable trend in the Organisation’s office requirements. 

4.1.
The Secretariat again informed the committee of the growing demand for offices from the European Court of Human Rights and from operational directorates general. As a result of voluntary contributions, joint programmes and secondments, these directorates could quite substantially increase their staff without these requirements having as yet been specifically identified, precisely on account of their nature.

4.2.
At its previous meeting the committee had asked to be provided with a review that took account of these new developments and reflected the Organisation’s real needs. The Secretariat said that it could not at present provide this assessment in precise terms, since under the Organisation’s operating rules any member state was allowed to make voluntary contributions to the Organisation’s budget when it was in a position to do so. 

4.3.
In addition, changes in the number of permanent staff and staff in positions funded by the Ordinary Budget would largely depend on decisions still to be taken by the Committee of Ministers, especially regarding the European Court of Human Rights. For information purposes, the Court had said that it would reiterate its request for a staff increase as of 2010, amounting to 75 staff members/year for a further period of three years. 

4.4.
An analysis of the number of currently vacant offices showed that a significant increase in the number of staff working at the Court would require a similar number of additional offices to be made available. 

5.
The committee was told that B Building was now emptied of all its occupants. The Secretariat also announced that exploratory studies had been carried out to assess the cost of renovating the building. The budget for the operation was estimated at 7.875 M€ at April 2008 value. The city of Strasbourg had pronounced itself in favour of preserving the building and might therefore oppose its demolition.
5.1.
The Secretariat emphasised that it considered it essential to renovate the building in view of the possible increase in the staff of the Court Registry.

5.2.
While supporting the Secretariat on the proposal to renovate B Building, as presented, the committee nevertheless asked for additional studies to be speedily conducted in order to incorporate an improved image of the building and a greater energy savings effort, for example on the façades. The committee was aware that this might cause an increase in the initial investment cost but should result in reduced operating costs.
It took the view that no other reasonable solution could be considered in the short term (two years) in the vicinity of the Palais de l’Europe to meet the stated requirements with a comparable operating cost. The cost of renting office space proved to be much greater in financial and operational terms. 

5.3.
The committee recommended that a decision of principle to renovate the building be taken soon and that the new estimated cost of the operation be confirmed as soon as the Committee of Ministers had decided on the possible increase in the staff of the Court. 

6.
The committee was then provided with information about the end of the works on the NBDEQM or M Building.
6.1.
Budget: The committee was informed that at the stage of the latest negotiations on the Final General Accounts (FGA), the project was still consistent with the maximum budget allocated by the Committee of Ministers (35.821 M€ at May 2003 value).
6.2.
Additional work: In the wake of the commissioning of M Building, the Secretariat had provided an assessment of the additional work requested by the EDQM, which was necessary in order to adapt to developments in its activities or to enhance them. The Secretariat said that it had preferred to await the end of the guarantee period before launching a study of this additional work, in order to avoid confusion over responsibility for the works in guarantee terms. The work would be financed from the EDQM budget. The committee still supported this request, as the work mentioned at its previous meeting was in keeping with developments in activities since the specifications had been drawn up in 2002.

6.3.
The committee noted that Mr Pierre LEVEAU of the EDQM Secretariat had referred to the satisfaction expressed by users concerning the use of the new building, while observing that it had taken a comparatively long time to make the final adjustments to the installations. 

7.
The Secretariat went on to provide information about progress with the project for the New General Office Building (NBGEN), now named “The Agora” following a consultation of the permanent delegations and Council of Europe staff in 2008.
7.1.
Budget: The committee was informed that at this stage the project was still consistent with the maximum budget allocated by the Committee of Ministers (51,585 M€ at May 2003 value) and that the cost of the additional work undertaken to meet contingencies was within this budget. The final accounts for the works were being drawn up and should make it possible to close the accounts in summer 2008.

7.2.
Deadlines: all the building’s spaces and functions were operational. Acceptance of the building had taken place on 19 October 2007, the starting point of the year of full completion.

7.3.
The committee members attended the inauguration of the building on 17 April 2008.

8.
The Secretariat reported on progress with fire safety compliance work on the Palais de l’Europe and developments in the project, which had been under way since 2002.

8.1.
Budget: the total budget for this operation was now estimated at 10.9 M€. The Secretariat expected to be able to keep the budget within those limits.
8.2.
Deadlines: It was currently hoped to complete the work by the end of 2008 despite the difficulty in finding firms to carry out some parts of it.

9.
The Secretariat gave a progress report on the fire safety compliance and partial renovation project for the European Youth Centre (EYC) in Strasbourg.

Deadlines: in view of the difficulties encountered during the calls for tender, the start of the works, which was initially scheduled for January 2008, had been postponed to early March 2008. Work was scheduled to be completed at the end of July 2008. The Secretariat told the committee that it was concerned about meeting this deadline.

10.
The committee heard the Secretariat’s statement on the energy savings efforts currently being implemented or considered for all Council of Europe buildings.

10.1.
It welcomed the Secretariat’s wish to look into a wide range of possibilities, not only to cope with rising energy costs, but also to apply the sustainable development principles advocated by the Organisation.

10.2.
The committee asked to be kept regularly informed of the practical implications in this area and of future developments.

11.
The committee fixed its next meeting for 13 and 14 November 2008. An earlier date might be considered if the Committee of Ministers meanwhile took a decision on developments in the Court.
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